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THE CITY OF POUGHKEEPSIE 

NEW YORK 
 

COMMON COUNCIL  MEETING  

M INUTES 

Monday, March 5, 2012 6:30 p.m.    City Hall                      
________________________________________________________________________ 

 

     I.    PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE:  

 

         ROLL  CALL  

 

All Present 

  

II.  REVIEW OF MINUTES:    

 

Councilman Rich made a motion and seconded by Councilman Boyd to accept the 

minutes of the Common Council meeting September 6, 2011 

 
 CCM  8/22/2011 

X Accepted 
Ã Accepted as Amended 
Ã Tabled 

 

  Yes/Aye No/Nay Abstain 
Absent 

Councilmember Herman  Voter X Ã Ã Ã 

Councilmember Mallory Voter X Ã Ã Ã 

Councilmember Perry  Voter X Ã Ã Ã 

Councilmember Solomon Voter X Ã Ã Ã 

Councilmember Parise Voter X Ã Ã Ã 

Councilmember  Boyd Voter X Ã Ã Ã 

Councilmember Rich  Voter X Ã Ã Ã 

Councilmember Johnson  Voter X Ã Ã Ã 

      
 

 

III.  READING OF ITEMS by the City Chamberlain of any resolutions not 

listed on the printed agenda.  

 

ADD 

 

VII.  PRESENTATIONS OF PETITIONS AND COMMUNICATIONS : 

 

5. FROM MAYOR TKAZYIK, Quarterly Report-Fourth Quarter 2011.  
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IV.  PUBLIC PARTICIPATION:  Three (3) minutes per person up to 45 

minutes of public comment on any agenda and non-agenda items. 

 

Constantine Kazolias 47 Noxon Street: First I would like to start off by 

saying that was a good presentation. I am glad that the Dyson Foundation is 

on board, because they are connecting all the dots between the Walkway, the 

Elevator, and now this. My concern is looking at what a quid pro quo is; you 

give something in exchange for something of equal value. After reading the 

lease for the 78 parking spaces it comes out to 44$ per car per year, and the 

MTA is getting something like 55-60$. I am going to say this publically as far 

as I am concerned something went wrong in that, because the City received 

the short end of the stick. I feel very strongly that something is wrong, and I 

believe that the deal was made by someone trying to enhance their position. 

The individual who signed this lease she can defend herself. There should 

have been an exit clause in that lease so that we do not have to worry about 

the 78 parking spaces, because parking is a critical aspect of any development 

especially down by the river. I say ask the MTA to rescind the contract in 

good faith, and let the Dyson Foundation develop the parking lot so they can 

incorporate it into the whole picture. In politics there are those that do and 

those that do not, those that do not criticize those that do. Once again I would 

like to say I am glad that the Dyson foundation is on board.      

 

Ken Stickle 118 Catherine Street: I had the pleasure of coming to City Hall 

today to file for a building permit and giving the city some of my money for 

that, and I also had the pleasure of paying the City 60 dollars for three parking 

tickets. I would like to know why every Sunday I live on Catherine Street I am 

not picking on any churches, but every Sunday we take our lives in our hands 

when we pull off Catherine Street onto Mansion Street, both Streets are 

parked on both sides. Courteous parking should be no parking in front of the 

no parking signs. When I call the police about it I am told we are not giving 

out tickets, because god-forbid that we give someone a parking ticket that is in 

church. I am telling you it is a life or death situation pulling out on that street. 

My councilman knows about it, the councilwoman from the 5
th
 ward knows 

about it, the board knows about it, and any other person on this council that 

has been up there knows that it is a life and death situation. I am asking that 

patrols come out on Sunday any time, half the time the church parking lot is 

not even full. I have also suggested let them go over and park in the City 

parking lot, and have them take the Shuttle buses, and shuttle them over with 

the bus. Eliminate courteous parking on these two streets and if somebody is 

parked in front of the no parking sign I do not care if it is on a Sunday hand 

out a ticket. It is inconsiderate to the people in the neighborhood when the 

neighborhood pays the property taxes in that area. Non profits I agree, because 

not all Non Profits can afford taxes, but I am a tax payer I pay taxes on my 

property, and so do my neighbors. It is inconsiderate to us and it is deadly 

because trying to get a fire truck or an ambulance down that street is 
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impossible it is a life or death situation, and we should not be put through this 

every Sunday, or any time that the Church holds a function.                

 

Mae Parker Harris  16 Allen Place: I am here again tonight to say that I 

would like to see a press conference for the newly elected common council 

members for the City of Poughkeepsie for 2012 written up in the 

Poughkeepsie journal. I also would like to see something written up we just 

had our Black History Month Gwen Johnson is our first black Chair in the 

City of Poughkeepsie and there was nothing written up about her. This is a 

City of Poughkeepsie we had Black History Month and there was nothing. I 

grew up in this city and I think that our city history should be acknowledged 

here. Each month I understand that a recipient will be acknowledged for the 

work that they have done in the City of Poughkeepsie. I would also like to see 

the city readdress the smoking issue in Poughkeepsie. I do not smoke, nor 

have I ever smoked, I do not like smoking personally, but I would never put 

my likes and dislike restrictions on anyone else, because parks are big and I 

feel that there can be restricted areas where people can smoke. Smoking is 

legal it is not illegal, so therefore there should be a designated area where 

people can smoke when they are out with their families. I would like the 

council to readdress this so that people do not have to sneak around to have a 

cigarette. You are just placing more stress on people. When you are making 

decisions up here I would hope that you make decisions with the idea do unto 

others as you would have them do unto you.       

 

Jill Salmon 284 South Avenue Central Hudson: We have a letter that we 

would like to become part of the official record this evening supporting the 

Dyson Foundation proposal. Central Hudson supports the purchase of the 

upper landing property by the Dyson foundation. Their plan would permit our 

continued access to the electrical and natural gas facilities located adjacent to 

that property. Furthermore the Dyson Foundation is a responsible, well 

respected organization, and stewards of our community. The historic property 

would be preserved and improved, and plans include use as a public park 

providing broader access to the Poughkeepsie waterfront, and serving as a 

pathway for visitors near and far to the planned Walkway Elevator. The 

purchased and proposed project would benefit the City of Poughkeepsie, and 

the greater Hudson Valley community at large.          

 

Elizabeth Walstein Heart Walkway Over the Hudson 82 Washington 

Street: I just wanted to mention a couple of things to the council, Mayor 

Tkazyik, and Administrator Long and that is just over the next few months 

when you are looking at plans for the city to think a little bit about signage 

and access to the walkway at Parker Avenue and Washington. We are 

working to try and improve those areas I have spoken the Mr. Parise and 

several of you so that when visitors come they can find the Walkway. We do 

not know why they cannot find it but we get calls often. I would like to thank 

the city for offering to put up more signs. We will be working to put up ten 
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more signs to direct both pedestrians and automobiles, so that people can get 

to the Walkway. I did want you to think about the no left turn on Parker. I 

know that was put there to try and ease the traffic, but I see a lot of people 

getting tickets when they take the left turn off Parker onto Washington. I do 

not think that this has completely solved the issue this was an attempt, but I 

think we need to talk about something else that could work in regards to the 

traffic on Washington and Parker. Secondly we are looking at funding for the 

Washington Street area we are looking for volunteers to help fix that up, and 

we look forward to working with you. I also want to thank the state parks who 

will be instituting a lower parking fee in the off season. Lastly we have a new 

volunteer coordinator Suzanne OôNeil she is a long time resident of 

Poughkeepsie, and she will be looking for the citizens of Poughkeepsie to help 

with the Walkway.  

 

Stephen 75 South Hamilton Street: First of all I would like to say thank you 

for doing the public comment in the beginning of the meeting unlike the 

county legislator. I wanted to inform people today the audience and the 

officials here that CVH community voices heard will be holding a candidates 

forum for the special election that is coming up. We really hope to see 

everyone out there these elections are very important not many people come 

out to these special elections, and it is unfortunate the circumstances of why 

this election is coming up, but none the less it is very important because you 

cannot really complain if you do not have participatory action in your 

government. The forum is at the family partnership on 29 North Hamilton 

Street it starts at six, Wednesday March 7
th
. I hope to see you all out there. 

Secondly the Walkway project with the elevator I think that is really cool and 

awesome it will attract a lot of tourist, but I hope it is done in an 

environmentally friendly way. I think this city as a whole can work together, 

be more environmentally friendly, and be more aware of our consumerism, 

and make sure we are preserving our natural resources. Also the two way 

market Street I heard that and I think that is really cool too.   

 

Mario Johnson 59 Fountain Place: I would like to comment on behalf of 

legendary resident Mae Parker Harris she had a miss quote there when she 

stated that she would take an award from the mayor. She was really trying to 

say that she does not want the Poughkeepsie Journal to publicize some type of 

award given out to the city, but of course the honorable Mayor she would be 

glad to take any kind of award on behalf of the City of Poughkeepsie.  

 

Nancy Cozean Hooker Avenue I wanted to say that I am glad to have heard 

todayôs presentation. I do know that there are other people who would like to 

hear this information and make comments. So I am hoping that tonightôs 

comments although well taken will be well extended so that there can be other 

public hearings, and so that people can also make suggestions. There are a 

number of experts in the city and people that want to participate in this very 

important project. So I merely ask that those be posted so that people can 
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come who perhaps did not know about tonightôs meeting. I thank you and 

wish you all well.              

 

John Milton  15 Morgan Avenue: Normally I do not like to speak, but I am 

kind of angry. When someone gives me their word I expect it to be held as 

one man to another. I went out on a limb and told this business man that the 

mayor would be there, and you gave me your word that you would be there. 

You continually ducked my calls and never called me back. It shows a sign of 

disrespect. I have never disrespected you, but by what you did you 

disrespected me. It is not your name on the line. It makes me look like liar. I 

only put my name out there because you promised me that you would do it, 

but from now on I know where you are coming from and what your word 

means.       

 

V. MAYORôS COMMENTS 

 

Mayor Tkazyik ï Thank you to the Dyson Foundation, and members of the 

Walkway over the Hudson for being present here tonight, and coming out to 

support and speak about the historic upper landing proposal. I think this is 

something that we are all looking forward too, and of course the public will 

have the full opportunity to speak, be heard, and understand this project, and 

to share ideas on this collaborative effort that the city is undertaking. I want to 

thank all for coming out on that. This past week we have had important 

information that the city has put out. The first is we had a press conference in 

the middle of the week with our fire chief Mark Johnson, and I was 

accompanied by council member Ann Perry, and our Council Chair Johnson 

about the suspicious fires that are taking place in the City of Poughkeepsie. 

We put the word out for the public and the communityôs help on this, and we 

also encouraged our residents if they see something say something, and to 

report any information that they have to the tip line. So again it is important 

that we get this information out, and be mindful of the grave circumstances 

that the city is experiencing with these suspicious fires taking place on several 

of the north side streets. Also I want to highlight and I know that Council 

Chair Johnson is also going to highlight that the City was mentioned in the 

recent addition of Forbes magazine. They listed the top cities in relation to job 

creation and Poughkeepsie was ranked number 3. They spoke about the 

resurgence that they see going on in our economic development opportunities 

especially as it pertains to the medical and educational fields. It was great to 

be pointed out in Forbes magazine. Outside of that Madam Chair later on in 

the evening I will submit to you the annual March 1
st
 financial report.               

 

VI.  CHAIRMANôS COMMENTS AND PRESENTATIONS: 

 

Chair Johnson - with the ever looming abandoned and vacant properties that 

plague our city, as a direct result of our nations spiraling out-of-control 

economyé 
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And, now with our city facing these fire/safety vacant properties situations, 

we need to come together as a community. Re-establishing our neighborhood 

block watch associations, and being pro-active with our new technologies, 

using our cell phones to photograph suspicious individuals and calling our tip 

hot line # 451-7577.  

 

We should also install motion detectors around our residential properties when 

feasible as a deterrent to nighttime criminal activities, bearing in mind to keep 

a watchful eye on spectators who are observing our Firefighters at these 

arsonist scenes.  

 

As our 5
th
 Ward Councilwoman Ann Perry stated at the Mayor and Fire Chief 

Johnsonôs press conference ñThe life and home you save, may be your ownò 

so please report any suspicious persons and or activates.  

 

Now, for some good news, in the latest addition of Forbes Magazine has listed 

our City of Poughkeepsie the ñThird Best City for Jobsò. Jobs at the 

educational institutions that surround the city and our very own Vassar 

Brothers Medical Center, so congratulations Poughkeepsie.  

 

I would also like to congratulate our two senior school board members Randy 

Johnson and Raymond Duncan on their ñBoard of Excellence Awardò and for 

participating in NYS School Boards Association Leadership Development 

Programò, receiving 150 points in excellence.  

 

Poughkeepsie being the home of the arts, I would also like to take this 

opportunity to congratulate the Producer Mr. Rodney Douglas of the ñThe 

New Day Repertory Companyò on yet another successful production ñThe 

Caine Mutiny Court-Martial Playò which was enormously exciting and 

entertaining. Opening night was well attended with many dignitaries and 

devoted fans at the ñCannen Hackett Theatreò. Congratulations again to you 

Mr. Douglas and the wonderful talented actors and Director Lynrod Douglas.  

 

Now for the moment we have all been waiting foréour February Volunteer of 

the month Mr. Dominic Letterii. Please come up Mr. Letterii and receive your 

for making a positive difference in the lives of our Senior Citizens in 

Poughkeepsie.   

 

 

VII.  MOTIONS AND RESOLUTIONS:  

 

 

 

VIII.  ORDINANCES AND LOCAL LAWS:  
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1. A motion was made by Councilmember Rich and seconded by 

Councilmember Boyd to receive and print.  

 

Corporation Counsel Ackermann informed the Council that what they have before 

them is a simple parking change on Rinaldi Blvd, what it will do is add an end-zone 

to the exit and entrance of Shadows. This comes at the recommendation of the Police 

Department in the City There is a sight distance issue currently as you are exiting 

Shadows making a right onto Rinaldi Blvd, there is no end-zone for the parking so 

cars park right up to the driveway causing a sight distance and a safety hazard so this 

will add a ñNo Parking Zoneò which is equivalent to two parking spaces in front of 

Shadows right there.   

 

 

ORDINANCE AMENDING §13 -180 

OF CHAPTER 13 OF THE CITY OF POUGHKEEPSIE  

CODE OF ORDINANCES ENTITLED ñMOTOR VEHICLES  

AND TRAFFICò 

 

(O-12-03) 
 

INTRODUCED BY COUNCILMEMBER RICH  

 

BE IT ORDAINED, by the Common Council of the City of Poughkeepsie, as follows:  

 

SECTION 1: §13-180 of the City of Poughkeepsie Code of Ordinances is hereby 

amended by the following additions and deletions: 

 

 Section 13-180 Parking prohibited at all times. 

 

 When appropriate signs giving notice thereof are erected, parking upon the 

following streets or parts of streets shall be prohibited at all times:  

 

Rinaldi Boulevard, west side, from its intersection with Hurlihe Street 

beginning at a point 124 feet there from southerly for a distance of 48 feet. 

 

 

SECTION 2: This Ordinance shall take effect immediately. 

 

 

SECONDED BY COUNCILMEMBER BOYD  

 

ADDITIONS denoted by Bold and Underlining  

DELETIONS denoted by Brackets [] and Strikethrough 
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 O-12-03a 

X Accepted 
Ã Accepted
as Amended 
Ã Tabled 

 

  Yes/Aye No/Nay Abstain 
Absent 

Councilmember Herman  Voter X Ã Ã Ã 

Councilmember Mallory Voter X Ã Ã Ã 

Councilmember Perry  Voter X Ã Ã Ã 

Councilmember Solomon Voter X Ã Ã Ã 

Councilmember Parise Voter X Ã Ã Ã 

Councilmember  Boyd Voter X Ã Ã Ã 

Councilmember Rich  Voter X Ã Ã Ã 

Councilmember Johnson  Voter X Ã Ã Ã 

      
 

 

 

 

IX.  PRESENTATION OF PETITIONS AND COMMUNICATIONS:  

 

FROM CHAIRWOMAN JOHNSON AND MAYOR TKAZYIK, a presentation 

honoring Harry Godshell for being a good samaritan for his charitable contrinution to 

the City of Poughkeepsie for his repair of the vandalized sign. He came forward and 

gave the city a check to repair the sign.   

 

1) FROM NUBIAN DIRECTIONS, a presentation regarding the 

Department of Labor Grant to clean Fall Kill Creek. 
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